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PENNINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Pennington Parish Council Meeting held on Monday 20th November 2017 at 7 p.m. in the Pennington Parish Rooms.

Present:  Mr. Bertram
(Chairperson)
          Mrs. Thompson (Vice-chairperson)         

    Mrs. Scrogham                              Mr. Stretch                                   
                County Councillor Mrs. Willis   

                Mr. Morrison & Mr. Douglas

    Mr. Ruston Connecting Cumbria – Digital Inclusion
1.   Apologies

                PCSO Helen Madden        
                District Councillor Mrs. Airey    District Councillor Mr. Butcher 

2.   Minutes of Previous Meeting 
The minutes were approved and signed.
3.    Declaration of Councillor Interests

There were no declarations of interests.
4.    Public Participation by Question & Comment
Cumbria County Council is in the process of delivering superfast broadband across the county through the Connecting Cumbria initiative. Mr. Ruston contacted the parish council and attended the parish council meeting at short notice to describe the Digital Inclusion programme currently running through Connecting Cumbria to make people aware of how a better internet access could help deliver real economic, business and social benefits. Mr. Ruston described how research into improving internet use shows that there is significant value for residents and business. The benefits can improve health and social welfare, provide support to be more independent, give the opportunity to learn new skills, reduce social isolation and achieve better internet deals, all of which can help transform people’s lives. Improved internet access is increasing in importance as local demographic trends show a declining and aging population across Cumbria with employment and wage rates not rising. Superfast broadband has already been delivered to parts of Pennington Parish with nearly seven hundred and fifty premises being able to obtain upgraded services with coverage to a further fifty planned. 
Mr. Ruston described how he would like to arrange a Digital Inclusion event for the  parish to make residents and businesses aware of what’s happening with superfast availability and how to achieve the best deals and the real benefits from the internet. 
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The councillors thanked Mr. Ruston for attending the meeting and agreed that the proposed Digital Inclusion workshop would benefit the community. The Swarthmoor Football Club was suggested as a possible venue. Mrs. Scrogham and Mr. Stretch agreed to liaise with Mr. Ruston regarding possible dates which were required to be at the beginning of 2018 as funding was coming to an end. Posters and cards advertising the event would be provided with an insert to be added to the Community Chat magazine. Mrs. Scrogham & Mr. Stretch to liaise with Mr. Ruston.
Mr. Douglas thanked the parish council for sponsoring the Community Chat magazine. He stated that the editorial team would like to introduce all the councillors to the readers by featuring an article on each of them in a magazine issue.

Mr. Morrison handed the clerk his completed Community Led Plan questionnaire for reference. He enquired who had selected the sample to complete the questionnaire and he was informed that residents were selected from volunteers across the parish. Mr. Morrison informed the council that a group of people he represented felt that a ballot should be held to see if the residents actually wanted a Community Led Plan. It was reiterated that the formulation of such a plan was a local authority initiative whose advice was previously sought and would continue to be sought. 

Mrs. Scrogham reported that the road by Pennington Church had been closed to traffic for eight days due to the installation of an electricity supply for the forthcoming superfast broadband in Pennington. Both the clerk and County Councillor Mrs. Willis confirmed that they had not been informed about the road closure and the authority apologised to Mrs. Willis for the oversight. However, two traffic data strips had been installed on the Cross-a-Moor road between the A590 and the Memorial Hall during the period of the road closure meaning that data would be understated as a diversion was necessary to reach Loppergarth. Enquiries were made regarding the ownership of the traffic strips with Cumbria County Council who replied that they had no knowledge of them and that they may have been installed by a developer. Photographs of the installation showing the details on the outside of the data collection boxes were, therefore, forwarded to the county council.

Mrs. Scrogham informed the council that she attended the Loppergarth Community Group meeting where an enquiry was made regarding the painting of white lines on the Loppergarth Car Park to maximise the number of cars able to park on the ground. Councillors were unsure whether planning permission would be required. County Councillor Mrs. Willis to make enquiries regarding the necessary permission.

District Councillor Mr. Butcher reported via email that he had removed several boxes of empty wine and beer bottles from the road between Low Greaves and High Greaves. Three televisions had also been removed from the Loppergarth to Lindal road.
The Chairman thanked Mr. Fockema for laying the poppy wreath at the remembrance service on behalf of the parish council.

PCSO Helen Madden reported via email that the incidents of note in the parish consisted of one theft of a secure pedal cycle outside a public house in Swarthmoor. One motor vehicle was scratched whilst parked on the highway in Swarthmoor. There were eight highway disruptions consisting of three incidents each of sheep and cows 
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on the A590 and two incidents involving a damaged manhole cover. There were two concerns for welfare consisting of a child cycling on the A590 in the dark and a requirement to assist the ambulance service. Dog fouling patrols were continuing with the SLDC Enforcement Officer together with the monitoring of parking and access at peak times at Pennington School. 
5. Community Led Plan

Mrs. Scrogham reported that the Bay Wind Energy Community Trust had donated £500 towards the cost of printing the Community Led Plan questionnaires.
6.  Swarthmoor 

a)The Swarthmoor playground report had been received. A request from Mr. Spencer to buy a strimmer for use in the playground had been approved.
b)A broken panel in the Birkrigg Park bus stop had been replaced. Mr. Stretch informed the council that a resident had cleaned the bus shelter across the road from the Miners Arms.
c)The clerk had reported the overgrown Rufus Lane footpath via the new HIMS system and received a reply stating that it was private property. Councillors believed the path had been maintained by the council in the past. Mrs. Thompson offered to enquire from her contact whether the path was on the council trimming list. Mrs. Thompson to enquire about Rufus Lane maintenance.
7.   Loppergarth

a)The Loppergarth playground report had been received. 
8.   Communication
Mrs Scrogham enquired about the installation of a larger notice board at Birkrigg Park to facilitate improved communication. The current notice board is owned by the former Birkrigg Park Residents Association and a complaint had been received in the past when the notice board had been used without permission. It was decided that a former association member could be asked to display a notice or, alternatively, the Birkrigg Park bus shelter could be used as this is owned by the parish council.
9.  Parish Council
a)  The Sunnyside annual lease was due for renewal in January and it was decided to increase the monthly rent from £420 to £430. Clerk to inform Mr. Flower of rent increase and issue lease.
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b) The annual allotment rent was considered and it was decided to maintain the rent at £30 per year. Clerk to issue allotment leases in January.
c) The annual grazing land rent was considered and it was decided to increase it from £270 to £275. Clerk to issue new lease in the new year.
d) The clerk’s salary was considered and it was decided to increase it in line with the service in job salary scale and the national pay increase. This was increased to £281.45 per month. Clerk to submit the standing order amendment letter to the bank.
e)Mrs. Millard was proposed for the Pennington Christmas gift for her work in the community while Mr. Douglas was suggested for Swarthmoor. Clerk to buy a £10 Booths vouchers for Mrs. Millard and Mr. Douglas.
10.  Police & Crime Commissioner Survey

As part of his responsibility for setting the budget for Cumbria Police, the Police and Crime Commissioner consults residents on the amount they would be prepared to pay towards policing through their council tax. As part of this, the parish council received a consultation request. This year he is asking whether residents would be willing to pay 1.92% more per year – which represents £4.23 for a Band D property, or just over 8p per week. The parish council agreed this rise. Clerk to complete consultation document.
11.  Sunnyside & Parish Rooms

Damp patches had appeared again on the first floor chimney breast wall. It was decided that these should dry out prior to redecoration.
12. Invoices for Payment/Receipts
Invoices Paid        
         Poppy wreath




       £15.00

Birkrigg Park bus shelter repair

     £384.07

Invoices Due for Payment
Website installation & training

     £240.00

Christmas gifts



       £20.00
Receipts
         Sunnyside rent



                 £420.00


Bay Wind Energy Community Trust donation   £500.00
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Balance









Bank statement (Lloyds statement no. 85 issue date 10th November 2017) balance on 10th November 2017: £12,897.34. (This includes £1,300 funding being held for the Loppergarth Playground)
13. Planning Applications

There were no planning applications.
         14.  Correspondence
         The correspondence list was read.
15.  Date of Next Meeting & Items for the Agenda

The next meeting was arranged for 18th December 2017.
Christine Braithwaite, Clerk to the Council 22nd November 2017
 
Signed as accurate and correct:

Date.....................

…………………………………………




Chairperson, Pennington Parish Council

